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Local Ethical Framework Developments

0.0 PURPOSE OF REPORT

1.1 To brief Members on developments regarding the locally managed ethical framework.

2.0 BACKGROUND

2.1 The Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 amended
certain parts of the Local Government Act 2000 affecting the ethical framework. Most
of the changes have now taken effect but a few are outstanding. Further legislation
will be required to bring them into play.

2.2 At its last meeting, the Committee considered certain issues relating to the
implementation of the new local ethical framework and determined various
recommendations to the Executive on 8 July and full Council on 23 July 2008. All the
Committee’s recommendations were approved by those bodies respectively.

3.0 DEVELOPMENTS

Local Determination of Complaints

3.1 The Standards Committee (England) Regulations 2008 came into force on 8
May 2008 and provide for the local receipt, assessment, investigation and
determination of complaints by standards committees.

3.2 Members have been informed of, and provided with copies of, the earlier
Standards Board Guidance documents for the different complaint stages. The
Standards Board has now issued the final part of its suite of Guidance documents,
relating to local “Standards Committee Determinations”. The Guidance document
details each stage of the complaint determination process and offers suggestions for
effective practice. Authorities must have regard to the Guidance in exercising their
functions under the local ethical framework.

3.3 The Standards Board has also produced a new Determinations Toolkit,
containing proforma documentation for the determination stage of the local complaints
process, which is available on the Board’s website at www.standardsboard.gov.uk.

3.4 Now that all the Standards Board Guidance and Toolkits are available, work
has commenced to re-draft the Committee’s Protocol for the Determination of
Complaints, in the light of the new local ethical framework. Members will be kept
informed of progress.

3.5 There is one issue mentioned in the Standards Committee Determinations
Guidance, relating to Members’ Allowances, upon which Members’ views are required:

Members’ Allowances Scheme

http://www.standardsboard.gov.uk


3.6 Page 17 of the Guidance sets out the effect of a Member being suspended for
breaching the Members’ Code of Conduct. One of the implications is that, in the
Standards Board’s view, Members should not receive their Council Allowance for the
period of suspension. The Guidance says:

Full Suspensions

Under Regulation 4(3) of the Local Authorities (Members Allowances) Regulations
2003, councils may specify in their member allowance schemes that:

“Where a member is suspended or partially suspended from his responsibilities or
duties as a member of an authority in accordance with part III of the Local
Government Act 2000 or regulations made under that Part, the part of basic
allowance payable to him in respect of the period for which he is suspended or
partially suspended may be withheld by the authority.”

It is recommended that members should not receive their allowance while under
suspension because they are not performing their role as a member. But, the
decision to withhold a member's allowance is ultimately at the discretion of the
individual authority….

Partial Suspensions

… While members who are fully suspended cannot take part in any formal business
of the authority during the period of suspension, members who are partially
suspended are restricted only from certain activities or business….

A partial suspension enables the committee to tailor a sanction to the particular
breach, while still allowing the member to carry out other functions….

… Again we recommend that members should not receive allowances relating to
areas in which they are suspended from for the duration of their suspension.

3.7 Similarly, the 2003 Regulations provide that the parts of special responsibility
allowance, co-optees allowance and travelling and subsistence allowance payable in
respect of the responsibility/duties from which the Member is suspended/partially
suspended may also be withheld. There is no provision to withhold dependants'
carers' allowance.

3.8 The Regulations also state that a Members’ Allowances Scheme can provide
that where payment of any allowance has already been made in respect of any period
during which a Member is suspended/partially suspended under Part III, ceases to be
a member of the authority or is in any other way not entitled to receive the allowance in
respect of that period, the authority may require that part of the allowance as relates to
any such period be repaid to the authority.

3.9 At present, the County Council’s Members’ Allowances Scheme makes no
provision for the withholding of such allowances during suspension or repayment of
them in the circumstances set out above. As the Scheme currently stands, therefore,
no allowances could be withheld or be required to be repaid at present: amendments
would have to be made to the Scheme, under the prescribed statutory process, before
that could be done.

3.10 The Committee is requested to consider whether it wishes to make
representations in this regard regarding the Council’s Members’ Allowances Scheme,
in particular:

a) whether the Council should have the ability to withhold any part of a Member’s
basic allowance, special responsibility allowance, co-optees allowance or travel



and subsistence allowance payable for any period where, or in respect of duties
from which, s/he is suspended or partially suspended under Part III of the Local
Government Act 2000; and

b) whether the Council should have the ability to require repayment of any allowance
(or part thereof) already paid in respect of any period during which the Member
concerned is suspended or partially suspended under Part III, ceases to be a
member of the authority or is in any other way not entitled to receive the allowance
in respect of that period.

Size and composition of Standards Committee

3.1 Standards committees must have a minimum of three Members (two elected
Members and one independent Member) and at least 25% of the membership of the
Committee must be independent Members. There is also now a statutory requirement
for an independent chair. Given the content of the new Regulations and Guidance, the
Committee recommended, and the Council subsequently agreed, that the size of the
Standards Committee should be increased by appointing another Councillor from each
political group and recruiting another independent Member.

3.2 On 23 July 2008, full Council appointed Councillor Jeffels, Councillor Seymour
and Councillor Snowball to the Standards Committee. They are warmly welcomed to
the Committee and we look forward to working with them to further implement the new
local ethical framework.

3.3 The proposed recruitment process for the additional independent Member is
the subject of a separate report to the meeting.

Composition of Sub-Committees

3.4 At its last meeting the Committee established:

a) a Complaint Assessment Sub-Committee;
b) a Complaint Review Sub-Committee; and
c) a Complaint Determination Sub-Committee

and recommended that officers suggest membership of those Sub-Committees in line
with Members’ comments. Suggested membership of each Sub-Committee is
therefore attached at Appendix 1 for the Committee’s approval. It must be
remembered that no Member who takes part in the initial assessment of an allegation
can be a member of the Review Sub-Committee reviewing a decision to take no further
action on that allegation.

3.1 It is proposed that the longest serving Members on the Committee be
allocated seats on the Sub-Committees, in view of their experience of standards
matters, and that the remaining Committee Members act as substitutes. Membership
of the Sub-Committees can be reviewed in the future, as the new Committee
Members’ experience of the local ethical framework increases. In all likelihood,
substitute Members are likely to be called upon to serve upon the Sub-Committees in
any event, to cover issues such as holidays, sickness, unavailability etc.

3.2 The Committee is therefore recommended to appoint Members and substitute
Members to the Complaint Assessment Sub-Committee, Complaint Review Sub-
Committee and Complaint Determination Sub-Committee on the basis set out in
Appendix 1 to this report and also to recommend to full Council that such membership
of the Sub-Committees be recorded in the Constitution.

Local Assessment Criteria



3.3 At its last meeting, the Committee agreed Local Assessment Criteria for
assessing and reviewing complaints. The Criteria have been amended in line with
Members’ comments and a revised version is attached at Appendix 2.

3.4 There are now a couple more issues for Members to consider in the context of
the Criteria. The first issue relates to the withdrawal of complaints. The Standards
Board Guidance on Local Assessment states that:

There may be occasions when the complainant asks to withdraw their complaint
prior to the assessment sub-committee having made a decision on it.

In these circumstances, the assessment sub-committee will need to decide
whether to grant the request. It would be helpful if the assessment sub-committee
had a framework by which to consider such requests.

A suggested framework for the consideration of requests to withdraw complaints,
based on the Standards Board Guidance, has been included in the Local Assessment
Criteria at proposed new paragraph 10 on the version attached at Appendix 2, for
Members’ consideration.

3.5 The second issue relates to requests for confidentiality. The Standards Board
Guidance on Local Assessment states that:

As a matter of fairness and natural justice, a member should usually be told who
has complained about them. However, there may be instances where the
complainant asks for their identity to be withheld. Such requests should only be
granted in exceptional circumstances and at the discretion of the assessment sub-
committee. The assessment sub-committee should consider the request for
confidentiality alongside the substance of the complaint itself.

Authorities should develop criteria by which the assessment sub-committee will
consider requests for confidentiality.

Suggested criteria against which to judge requests for confidentiality, based on the
Standards Board Guidance, have been included in the Assessment Criteria at
proposed new paragraph 9 on the version attached at Appendix 2, for Members’
consideration.

3.6 Stylistic amendments to paragraph 8 of the Local Assessment Criteria have
also been suggested, to make them consistent with the rest of the document.

4.0 OUTSTANDING PARTS OF FRAMEWORK

4.1 The following parts of the new local ethical framework are not yet in force:

(a) Application of Code to Members’ private conduct

Once certain provisions of the Local Government Public Involvement in Health
Act 2007 Act are in force, the Code will apply to some conduct by Members in a
private capacity, as prescribed in the Code. However, until that time, the Code
still only applies to Members in their official capacity.

(b) Joint Standards Committees

Once new regulations are made, two or more relevant authorities will be able to
establish a joint committee to exercise standards committee functions. The
regulations may also prescribe what can and cannot be done through those



joint arrangements. No such regulations have yet been made, therefore no
such arrangements can yet be entered into.

4.1 Members will be kept informed of developments in these areas.

5.0 RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1 That Members note the contents of this report;

5.2 That Members determine whether they wish to make representations regarding the
Council’s Members’ Allowances Scheme, in particular:

a) whether the Council should have the ability to withhold any part of a Member’s
basic allowance, special responsibility allowance, co-optees allowance or travel
and subsistence allowance payable for any period where, or in respect of duties
from which, s/he is suspended or partially suspended under Part III of the Local
Government Act 2000; and

b) whether the Council should have the ability to require repayment of any allowance
(or part thereof) already paid in respect of any period during which the Member
concerned is suspended or partially suspended under Part III, ceases to be a
member of the authority or is in any other way not entitled to receive the allowance
in respect of that period.

5.3 Subject to any comments Members may have, that the Committee appoints Members
of the Committee to the following sub-committees:

a) the Complaint Assessment Sub-Committee;
b) the Complaint Review Sub-Committee; and
c) the Complaint Determination Sub-Committee

on the basis set out in Appendix 1 to this report and that Members recommend to full
Council that membership of the Sub-Committees be recorded in the Constitution;

5.4 That, subject to any comments they may have, Members agree the suggested
amendments to the Local Assessment Criteria for the Standards Committee, as set
out in Appendix 2 to this report.
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